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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27th September 2011, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    I Baird




Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mr    P Kay




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    N Penny




Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillor
 Frank Baynham

Gloucestershire Constabulary:  PCSO Nick Jones

PUBLIC FORUM

Walt Williams asked if the Town Council had any concerns about proposals to build a wind turbine in the parish.  The Mayor said that the Council would not be in a position to express an opinion until a planning application was submitted.

No further issues were raised and the public forum closed at 7.05pm.

102.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Carol Allaway-Martin, David Atherley and Charlotte Morgan, also from District Councillor Paul McMahon and County Councillor Terry Hale.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

103.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Merrikin declared a prejudicial interest in item 108

Cllr Kay declared a personal interest in the discussion relating to new waste collection services to be introduced in 2012. 

104.
MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 30th AUGUST 2011

It was proposed that the minutes of the meetings held on Tuesday 30th August be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay



Seconded:  Cllr J Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

105.
MATTERS ARISING

Cllr Drury suggested that it would be helpful to record the reasons why members of the public attended meetings and to note in the minutes when members of the public arrive or leave.  It was agreed to introduce this procedure by amending the attendance list for the next meeting.  It was also agreed to note that the majority of members of the public attending the meeting on 30th August had left after Agenda Item 88.

The Deputy Clerk referred to her report following her meeting with the Wildlife Trust concerning the natural burial ground and would call a meeting of the Burial Committee in November to discuss the findings.

106.
POLICE REPORT

PCSO Nick Jones said that the current non-emergency number for contacting the police was to be phased out and replaced by the use of a new 101 number.  He said that publicity would be given in the local media.  Council members felt it was particularly important that the information was conveyed to elderly people and that the police should produce and distribute cards. The Clerk offered to display publicity on the Council’s notice boards. PCSO Jones agreed to look into these proposals.

PCSO Jones left the meeting at 7.15pm.

107.
TO APPOINT TOWN COUNCIL COMMITTEE MEMBERS
Amenities Committee

Cllr Kay said he wished to stand down from the Amenities Committee.  It was proposed that Cllrs Eileen Elsmore, Charlotte Morgan and Nick Penny be appointed to the Amenities Committee.


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr J Morgan

Burial Committee

Cllrs Charlotte Morgan and Jeff Reynolds

Proposed:  Cllr N Penny

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore
Finance/Office Committee

Cllr Nick Penny


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr J Morgan

Highways Committee

Cllrs Geoff Prosser and Jeff Reynolds


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr N Penny

Planning Committee

Cllrs Geoff Prosser, Nick Penny and Jeff Reynolds


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr E Elsmore

There were no proposals for additional members to the Public Safety Committee.

Town Council representatives on other bodies:

Halls Charity

Cllr Ian Baird


Proposed:  Cllr N Penny

Seconded:  Cllr E Elsmore

There were no proposals for members to the Coleford Area Parish Forum or the Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum.

108.
RESPONSE TO COMPLAINT MADE TO STANDARDS COMMITTEE

Members noted the complaint lodged with Standards Committee by Mrs Jane Baker of the Angus Buchanan Recreational Ground Committee.  Members also noted that the complaint had been made against an individual Councillor and agreed that this was incorrect as the decision that had caused the complaint to be made had been taken by the Council as a whole.

It was agreed unanimously that the Council should write to the Standards Committee and say that it fully supported the actions and manner of the Chair during the meeting on 30th August and, as a corporate body, stands by the decisions that were made. 

Cllr Merrikin did not partake in this item. 

109.
ACTION TO OPPOSE INTRODUTION OF CAR PARK CHARGES

The Mayor said that there had been an excellent response to the petition opposing the introduction of car park charges.  The Clerk said that 3,000 signatures had already been handed in to the District Council and this figure was expected to rise to around 7,000 by next week.

Members noted that doubts had been raised over the legality of introducing charges in some car parks because of covenants.

Members noted that car park charging was due to be discussed at the District Council Scrutiny meeting on 28th September. 

110.
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the Highways Committee meeting held on 14th September 2011.

The Mayor asked if the Highways Committee could consider the proper designation of the disabled bay outside Tesco’s and if it should be marked out in yellow.  Cllr Kay agreed to take this to the next meeting.

The Mayor asked what was to be done about the damage to the road surface and drains in Hampshire Gardens.  Cllr Kay said Bloor Homes were due to make all repairs at the end of their contract, but he would bring the current poor state of the road to the attention of Brian Watkins, Stakeholder Manager, Gloucestershire Highways.   

111.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions made by the Planning Committee at the meeting held on 13th September 2011.
112. REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

The Mayor said she had attended the following events:

11th Sept:
Ross-on-Wye Civic Service

17th Sept:
Car par petition with other Forest Mayors

23rd Sept:
Pandemic Concert

24th Sept:
Wind farm presentation at Forest Hills

24th Sept:
Forest Faddle

26th Sept:
Princess Diana Awards

Cllr Atherley submitted a written report that he had attended the following:
5th Sept:
Deanery Pastoral Meeting.

7th Sept:
District Council car park charging meeting

9th Sept:
Opening of the Forge Centre

14th Sept:
Highways Committee Meeting

19th Sept:
Frank Beard’s funeral

24th Sept:
Forest Faddle

Cllr Baird said he had contacted Lakers School on the possibility of feeding back the views of young people to the Council.  The School had indicated that it would be happy to be involved.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following meetings:

6th Sept:
Area Health Stakeholders meeting

19th Sept:
Bells Foundation meeting

22nd Sept:
Halls Charity meeting

He had also carried out headstone testing in the cemetery.  No problems had been found.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended the following meetings:

 6th Sept:
Area Health Stakeholders meeting

17th Sept
Meeting with NHS Social Enterprise Chief Executive Designate

24th Sept:
Wind farm presentation at Forest Hills

Cllr E Elsmore said she had also attended a Citizens’ Advice Bureau meeting.  The CAB was very short of funds and would be holding a series of fund raising activities. Cllr E Elsmore had completed her induction training as a Councillor.

In discussion, Councillors agreed that there was a need for an on-call radiographer in the Forest.  Cllr. E Elsmore agreed to take this point up with the Health Forum.

Cllr J Morgan said she had attended the following events:

19th Sept:
Bells Foundation meeting

23rd Sept:
Pandemic Concert

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the Highways Committee meeting on 14th September.  He has also helped collect signatures in the Sling area for the petition against car park charges in Coleford and has completed his induction training as a Councillor.

Cllr Drury said he had attended a Partnership meeting.  There appeared to be money available for supporting rural development projects but there seemed to be long delays in getting projects through the District Council.  Cllr Drury feared that opportunities may be missed.  The Day Centre at the Main Place was still not in use.  A suggestion had been made to “twin” with members of other councils in order to share ideas and experiences.

Cllr Reynolds said he had completed his induction training as a Councillor. He had attended a Waste Collection meeting at the District Council and had circulated information to Town Councillors.  Information will also be sent to all members of the public by the District Council.  Members discussed the proposed changes to waste collection and agreed to refer the matter to the Public Safety Committee for further discussion.

Cllr Kay said he had also helped to carry out headstone testing in the cemetery.

Cllr Penny said he had completed his induction training as a Councillor.  He said he had followed up the Town Council’s initiative to find ways of engaging with the youth and had begun by talking to young people at the Pandemic gig and had had some useful feedback.  Together with the help Cllr C Morgan, a Facebook page has been set up and it was hoped that young people would begin to use it.

113.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended two District Council meetings concerning proposals for car park charges.  He would be attending the Scrutiny meeting on 28th September.

Cllr C Elsmore also said that the District Council was consulting with other Gloucestershire Districts to see if combining waste collection services might lead to a reduction in costs.

Cllr Baynham said it had been confirmed that there would be no change in status for the Colliers Court Centre before 2014.  Further meetings were planned to discuss the future of Colliers Court.  He agreed to take any questions raised by the Town Council to those meetings.  Cllr Baynham said a number of housing issues were currently being discussed by the District Council.  These revolved around how to make best use of what little money was available.

114.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during September 2011.

115.
PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of September 2011 were noted and agreed.

116.
PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The petty cash payments made during September 2011 were noted and agreed.

117.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The monthly budget figures for September 2011 were noted and agreed.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm
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